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The Honorable Lamar Alexander 
Chairman 
Senate Committee on Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions 
U.S. Senate 
Washington, DC 20510 
 
Dear Chairman Alexander: 
 
We appreciate your interest in the critical issue of college accountability and the opportunity to 
comment on the ideas outlined in the Committee on Health, Education, Labor and Pensions’ recent 
white paper. In the coming days, we plan to submit to the committee a broader set of 
recommendations for reforming the Higher Education Act. 
 
An independent, nonprofit organization, The Institute for College Access & Success (TICAS) works 
to make higher education more available and affordable for people of all backgrounds, with an 
emphasis on low-income, underrepresented students. By conducting and supporting nonpartisan 
research, analysis, and advocacy, TICAS aims to improve the processes and public policies that can 
pave the way to successful educational outcomes for students and for society. For over a decade, we 
have tracked the rise of student debt and have worked to increase public understanding of it and its 
implications for our families, economy, and society. 
 
It is critical that reauthorization of the Higher Education Act (HEA) improves access to and success 
in higher education so that more low-income, underrepresented students are able to get a 
meaningful credential without overly burdensome student loan debt. There are few consequences 
for schools that fail to graduate large shares of students or consistently leave students with debt they 
cannot repay.  
 
Importantly, as the white paper recognizes, information and transparency are insufficient to achieve 
this goal; institutions of higher education must also be held to adequate standards in order to protect 
students and taxpayers. Higher education does not operate in a perfect marketplace, but instead 
suffers from an opaque system of pricing, a lack of reliable information on quality, multiple sources 
of subsidies, and inexperienced consumers. As a result, market forces alone are not adequate to 
protect consumers and taxpayers against low-quality colleges.  
 
It is imperative that Congress adopt a principle of “first, do no harm” by undermining the 
mechanisms that are currently in place, many of which were adopted with bipartisan support and 
have proven successful over the course of decades. Removing these guardrails, even if Congress 
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intends to replace them with other, untested metrics puts students and taxpayers at greater risk of 
unaffordable debt, higher rates of defaults, and wasted time and money. 
 
The Cohort Default Rate Remains Critical for Reducing the Most Devastating Repayment 
Outcome a Borrower Can Face 
 
The Department of Education currently holds schools accountable for default using the cohort 
default rate (CDR). Created with bipartisan support more than 25 years ago, the CDR measures the 
percentage of a college’s students entering repayment who default within three years. If a school has 
a CDR of at least 30 percent for three consecutive years—or 40 percent in a single year—it may lose 
eligibility for federal student aid funds. 
 
Accountability for CDRs pinpoint colleges’ attention on the single most devastating borrower 
outcome: default. When a loan defaults, the entire balance becomes due immediately, interest is 
capitalized, additional fees are added, students are barred from additional financial aid, credit reports 
are damaged, and a wide array of collection tools are put in use from wage garnishments to lawsuits. 
The financially devastating consequences of default on student borrowers demand that we focus 
colleges’ attention on—and hold them accountable for—helping students avoid that outcome.  
 
The fact that few schools lose eligibility should not obscure the fact that the accountability for 
student loan defaults have helped drive down the CDR for 13 consecutive years, from a high of 22.4 
percent in 1990 to 4.5 percent in 2003. Using the small number of colleges losing eligibility as 
evidence that the rule is not working is akin to arguing that prohibitions on lead in gasoline and 
paint should be lifted because lead poisoning has declined. 
 
We agree that other measures of student loan outcomes have value. Despite growing interest in 
repayment rates, there is not yet a single established calculation, however, impeding our ability to 
model the impacts of applying an accountability scheme based upon them.  
 
Trading the CDR for a brand new accountability metric is not a solution to shortcomings of the 
CDR. In fact, doing so could invite unintended negative consequences for students if it detracts 
from colleges’ default prevention efforts.  
 
The 90-10 Rule Should Be Strengthened to Minimize Taxpayer Risk and Protect Military-
Connected Students 
 
The 90-10 Rule is a federal law barring for-profit colleges from receiving more than 90 percent of 
their revenues from federal student aid. It is modeled on the Department of Veterans Affairs’ long-
standing 85-15 Rule, which prohibits more than 85 percent of a program’s students from receiving 
VA funding.  
 

http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs379/en/
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Congress enacted the rule with bipartisan support in 1992 as the 85-15 rule, and it weakened it to the 
90-10 rule in 1998. The rule reflects the principle that no college should be entirely funded by federal 
student aid. If a college offers a quality education at a competitive price, someone other than the 
federal government -- such as employers, scholarship providers, state governments, or students -- 
will be willing to pay for attendance at the school.  
 
Even after controlling for student body demographics, the Government Accountability Office 
(GAO) has found that for-profit schools that rely more heavily on federal financial aid have worse 
student outcomes, including lower rates of completion and higher rates of student loan default. In a 
separate study, the GAO found no relationship between for-profit schools’ tuition charges and their 
reliance on Title IV revenue, rebutting assertions by the for-profit college industry that the 90-10 
rule forces them to raise prices.  
 
The white paper cites research that “nearly all of our nation’s two-year schools” would fail the 90-10 
rule if it applied to them, but this flawed analysis misuses available data to reach a conclusion that is 
simply not true. The data needed to calculate 90-10 rates for public or non-profit colleges are not 
publicly available. Regardless, public colleges get a large share of their revenues from state 
appropriations, and on average get less than 22 percent of their operating revenue from tuition and 
fees. This is true for four-year public colleges as well as for community colleges. The 90-10 rule 
appropriately treats state funding as part of the the “10 percent” share, because the state oversight of 
public colleges serves the purpose of ensuring that someone—outside the federal government—
considers the program to be of value. By contrast, for-profit colleges get between 85 to 90 percent 
of their revenue from tuition and fees (for-profit colleges use a different accounting standard than 
public and non-profit colleges so these numbers are not directly comparable). 
 
Importantly, organizations representing veterans and servicemembers in particular support the 90-10 
rule and have pushed back against any attempts to weaken or eliminate the rule. Because the rule 
treats funds from the US Department of Defense or the Department of Veterans Affairs as part of 
the “10 percent,” predatory schools target veterans and servicemembers for their education benefits. 
This is why common sense legislation to close the loophole and restore the 85-15 ratio has been 
introduced with bipartisan support. 
 
Eliminating the Gainful Employment Rule Will Lead to Waste, Fraud, and Abuse at the 
Expense of Students and Taxpayers 
 
The gainful employment rule is designed to ensure that career education programs in all sectors of 
higher education are not leaving students with unaffordable debts relative to their post-college 
earnings. The regulation enforces the HEA’s requirement that all career education programs 
receiving federal student aid “prepare students for gainful employment in a recognized occupation.” 
It requires all career education programs receiving federal funding at public, nonprofit, and for-
profit colleges to provide basic program information to help students decide where to enroll, such as 

https://www.gao.gov/products/HEHS-97-103
https://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-11-4
https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2017/2017024.pdf
http://www.protectstudentsandtaxpayers.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/02/Letter-on-Education-Protections.pdf
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what share of students graduate on time, what share get jobs in the field, and how much graduates 
typically earn and owe in debt. It also requires the worst-performing career training programs—
those consistently leaving their graduates with more debt than they can repay—to improve or lose 
eligibility for federal funding. 
 
The gainful employment regulation was finalized in 2014 and went into effect in 2015 after careful 
consideration and input by the public and a panel of negotiators including students, consumers, legal 
aid providers, veterans, representatives from every college type, state higher education officials, and 
state attorneys general. It has been litigated in and upheld by three courts. 
 
The gainful employment rule has already had a substantial positive impact. The mere threat of 
sanctions under the rule prompted many colleges to eliminate their worst performing programs, 
reduce the cost of their programs, and implement other reforms to improve outcomes for their 
graduates.  
 
In January 2017, the Education Department released the first set of official career education rates 
under the rule. Nine out of 10 schools with rated programs had no failing programs, including 
several for-profit colleges. However, 803 programs (nine percent) failed the test because they 
consistently leave students with more debt than they can repay.  
 
Some of these programs were at schools that have already closed, including ITT Technical Institutes 
and Westwood College. But many other failing programs are still enrolling students and receiving 
taxpayer subsidies. For example, the Art Institute of Fort Lauderdale’s associates degree in video 
production is still actively recruiting new students and charging $44,010 in tuition and fees as of 
February 2018, despite a 17 percent on-time completion rate, a 25 percent job placement rate, 
median graduate earnings of only $14,264, and median graduate debt of $29,074. 
 
Ongoing enrollment in these programs is the reason that a group of Brookings Institution 
economists concluded that the rules “are necessary to help reduce the costs of student loans to 
taxpayers and to protect students from economic harm.” According to 20 state attorneys general, 
rolling back the gainful employment rule “would open students and taxpayers up to the worst 
excesses of the for-profit higher education sector.”  
 
The white paper notes the example of a failing program at Harvard University to question whether 
the rule is having unintended consequences. Harvard’s failing gainful employment program 
underscores the value and role of the rule. Harvard’s program was leaving graduates with high debts 
and low incomes, and the gainful employment rule led it to immediately suspend admissions into the 
program, “evaluate [it] and undertake vital strategic planning to address, among other things, student 
funding mechanisms.” The cofounder of the program said, “it has to lower tuition, clearly,” and, “it 
has to give some of the money...back to students.” A student in the program elaborated, “I also 
don’t want to be left with student loan balances that I will never be able to repay.”  

http://ge.artinstitutes.edu/programoffering/474
http://ge.artinstitutes.edu/programoffering/474
https://www.brookings.edu/blog/brown-center-chalkboard/2017/08/04/gainful-employment-regulations-will-protect-students-and-taxpayers-dont-change-them/
https://www.brookings.edu/blog/brown-center-chalkboard/2017/08/04/gainful-employment-regulations-will-protect-students-and-taxpayers-dont-change-them/
http://www.protectstudentsandtaxpayers.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/Multistate-letter-on-for-profits-Feb-2017.pdf
https://www.bostonglobe.com/arts/theater/dance/2017/01/17/harvard-art-institute-suspends-admissions-after-failing-student-debt-grade/28mvKiBLFCBYtZBCgnuvRP/story.html
https://www.bostonglobe.com/arts/theater/dance/2017/01/17/harvard-art-institute-suspends-admissions-after-failing-student-debt-grade/28mvKiBLFCBYtZBCgnuvRP/story.html
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The white paper questions the appropriateness of using an affordability standard in the gainful 
employment rule, as opposed to looking simply at whether students are repaying their loans. Yet it is 
entirely within the purview of the Department to explore not just whether debts are being repaid by 
students who attended a program, but also whether the costs and level of taxpayer subsidy are 
justified.  
  
Moreover, the U.S. Department of Education, after multiple rounds of negotiations involving 
numerous experts, concluded that the eight and 20 percent passing thresholds are the maximum or 
even higher than existing research recommends. These thresholds have repeatedly withheld judicial 
scrutiny.  
 
We appreciate the HELP Committee stated goal of “ensur[ing] that students are receiving an 
education worth their time and money.” Respectfully, we believe that gainful employment rule 
provides an essential incentive for colleges to offer quality programs at reasonable costs and ensure 
that students leave college with debts they can repay. The rule is also in the best interests of 
taxpayers, preventing $1.3 billion in taxpayer funds from flowing to low-quality programs over the 
next decade.  
 
Meaningful Accountability is Not One-Size-Fits-All, Does Not Skimp on Consumer 
Protections, or Leave Students and Taxpayers On The Hook 
 
An all-or-nothing, one-size-fits-all approach to college accountability that replaces existing 
protections will do too little to improve access and success in higher education. Congress should not 
rely exclusively or even excessively on any single outcome metric in order to avoid too narrow a 
focus regarding outcomes of interest, as well as to avoid creating a system that is too easily subject to 
gaming and manipulation. 
 
Each of the protections discussed above -- cohort default rates, the 90-10 rule, and the gainful 
employment rule -- serve a distinct, common sense purpose that must persist through any 
reauthorization of the Higher Education Act. Further, each of these protections support the 
Committee’s goal of “accountability measures focused on the repayment of student loans.”  
 
Thank you again for providing us with the opportunity to submit feedback to your white paper. For 
more information, please contact Jennifer Wang, DC Office Director for TICAS, at 
jwang@ticas.org or 202-854-0230.  
 
 
 

mailto:jwang@ticas.org

